Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

March 9, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 9, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.




 



  



 








2.0  Zoning Enforcement Update – Zoning Enforcement Officer (ZEO), Bob Ward provided the BOS with an email form Attorney Christopher Hilson regarding a junkyard complaint that was made for a property located on Rte #132 owned by Mr. & Mrs. Bishop. ZEO Ward stated letters were sent initially but not returned, so they are aware of the problem and certified letters were sent but rejected. ZEO Ward noted he would like to proceed with option #2 which would be to apply for an administrative search warrant, to be able to enter the property and confirm the vehicles are in violation. ZEO Ward recommended that the Town wait until the spring to proceed due to the snow cover to inspect. Selectman Livernois asked if the search warrant could be obtained after 7/1/11 for the Town’s new legal budget cycle to start because the current budget is almost over spent. ZEO Ward agreed. 








   2.1
Code Enforcement form – Mr. Ward stated attorney Boldt recommended that the Building Permit form be renamed the Certificate of Zoning Compliance. The Board reviewed a revised form and application. Mr. Ward noted the form is the same with a new title and the only thing the Town is not requiring is compliance with other State & Federal Laws but a Warrant Article has been proposed to add a reference to the Zoning Ordinance to include the laws.  Chair Nickerson asked if someone were to build a shed and not attach the building to the ground, can it not be considered a structure or taxed. Mr. Ward replied correct, if the building is not permanently attached but is unsure if they would not be taxed. The Board discussed personal property i.e bob houses & sheds. Chair Nickerson asked if he ha a chicken shed on blocks, could he get his building permit money back and Mr. Ward replied no, a building could be on bocks, five feet away from a brook but no refund for the building permit costs. The Board and Mr. Ward discussed the Robataille & Chamberlain case. Mr. Ward stated he is addressing issues as they come down, doing due diligence and the definitions of structure & building are changes that are being made to the Zoning Ordinance.  Selectman Livernois noted the test of real estate is if it is a fixture (1999 Pelham Supreme Court Case). The Board and Mr. Ward discussed all of the Zoning Warrant Articles for this year. 





    2.2 Hermit Woods Winery – The PB has approved the winery use as a Home Occupation level II but still needs a Site Plan Review. 




   2.3
Building Code – Mr. Ward stated he would not be advocating for the building code but a mechanism is needed to enforce and asked if the Board would like something for Town Meeting, if so then the PB would need to step forward to hold a Public Hearing. Chair Nickerson noted that he has mixed feeling on this issue but would support if it were to protect people who rent. Selectman Livernois stated Chief DeSilva was a large proponent of the proposal and feels the Town should wait for a new Fire Chief to be hired, which may be another year. Tabled. 



3.0 Warrant Articles – Fireworks - Tabled until next week for Attorney Boldt’s review.  





    







4.0  Old Business 









  3.1
Bay & Upper Bay Road – No new news. Selectman Livernois suggested that a timeline be drafted of the project’s progress. 
  
  













5.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  5.1
Warrant Articles – TA Veloski stated they were all sent to NH DRA and they are okay. 
    




 




  5.2 Road Revitalization CRF – TA Veloski noted the issue has been discussed and asked if the Board would like to drop the CRF and place the money in the general fund ($100K). The BOS agreed that the funds could be used to offset taxes. 

              5.3 Highway Building Fund – TA Veloski stated there is approximately $46-$47K left in the fund to build a cold storage unit and is waiting for a proposal for Director Thayer & Bryant Lehr.
  








   5.4 Ambulance – Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize Interim Chief Surowiec to put the ambulance back in service and spend $3108.08 dollars to replace the wiring harness. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Giunta suggested an extended warranty be looked into. 
  5.5 Fire Department – Dodge Pick-up – Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize Interim Chief Surowiec to spend $927.16 dollars to replace the head gasket, front axle and tie rods. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Board will discuss the light rescue truck and ambulance next week.


    







  5.6 Sanbornton’s Rest Area– The Board signed letters to the Governor, Senate Chair, Speaker of the House and Councilor Burton in support of the rest area to remain open.
  5.7
Liz Merry Re: Road – Emails have been forwarded to DPW Director Thayer and the Town’s Insurance.





  













    

6.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – A Timber Tax form was filed by Cheryl Wolfe & Gerald Haynes for Tax Map 09, Lot 30. A Timber Tax form was filed by Sarah Fox for Tax Map 9, Lot 38. The BOS approved/signed all of the above.    













7.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.  














8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  8.1 3/2/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, March 2, 2011. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 2, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 










9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 








10.0  Correspondence   




        



  10.1 Belknap County Economic Development Council (BCEDC)– Nina Gardner will be asked if she would like to remain the Town’s Representative.






11.0 Town Administrator’s Report  - Under new business.   




                                      

             






12.0 Selectman's Reports 









12.1 Huse Hill Bridge – Chair Nickerson asked if the Board should support a warrant article to fix the bridge ($30K) and bid the project this year.  Selectman Livernois noted he is comfortable with it, as long as there is no State Aid then the Town can do what it wants but the Board would need a rough idea for the voters. TA Veloski was asked to draft a warrant article. Director Thayer provided a more realistic figure for the project of $50K. 







            
            12.2 DPW – Roadwork – The Board appreciates the great job the DPW has been doing with the current rain and water issues. 











13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 16, 2011 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

3/09/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


